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Town of Blowing Rock  

Town Council Regular Meeting 

January 13, 2015 

  

The Town of Blowing Rock Town Council met in regular session on Tuesday, January 13, 
2015 at 6:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 1036 Main Street, 
Blowing Rock. Present were Mayor J.B. Lawrence, Council members Albert Yount, Dan 
Phillips, Sue Sweeting, Doug Matheson and Ray Pickett. Others in attendance were Town 
Manager Scott Fogleman, Town Attorney Allen Moseley, Town Engineer Doug Chapman, 
Planning Director Kevin Rothrock, Building Inspector John Warren, Police Chief Tony 
Jones, Finance Officer Nicole Norman, Public Works Director Mike Wilcox, Parks & 
Recreation Director Jennifer Brown, Fire Chief Kent Graham and Town Clerk Sharon 
Greene.  

  

CALL TO ORDER 

  

Mayor Lawrence called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone.   

  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  

Council Member Phillips made a motion to approve the minutes for the December 9, 2014 
meeting as written, seconded by Council Member Sweeting. Unanimously approved.  

  

SPECIAL RECIGNITIONS AND REPORTS 

  

Recognizing Council Member Doug Matheson 



Mayor Lawrence called Council Member Matheson forward to be recognized for 
completing a variety of training and education requirements as part of the “Local Elected 
Leaders Academy” administered through the UNC School of Government. Mayor 
Lawrence advised that Council Member Matheson was the first Blowing Rock Town 
Council Member to receive the prestigious “Master” distinction. He thanked Council 
Member Matheson for his hard work.  

  

Resolution Recognizing Judy Burns 

Mayor Lawrence called Ms. Kim Blumeyer forward to receive a resolution in honor of her 
mother Judy Burns. Judy was the former Town Clerk/Finance Director for the Town from 
September 1972 until her retirement in December 1999.  A framed photograph and 
resolution was given to Ms. Blumeyer and family members present on behalf of the Town 
Council, citizens of Blowing Rock, and Town employees past and present to honor and 
pay tribute to Judy for her many years of service. Mayor Lawrence said the display room 
at the 1888 Museum located in Memorial Park would be named in Judy’s honor.  

  

Ms. Blumeyer thanked everyone for honoring her mother in this special way, stating that 
Blowing Rock meant a great deal to her mother and the 1888 Museum was near and dear 
to her heart.  Ms. Blumeyer commented that her mother being honored in this manner 
meant a lot to her and her family.  

  

Highway 321 Valley Boulevard Construction Update 

Mr. Kipp Turner of Maymead Construction gave a brief update on the Hwy 321 Widening 
Project.  He stated inclement weather had impacted plans to move forward with 
transitioning to the new traffic pattern near Chetola.  Mr. Turner stated if the weather 
cooperated, there were plans to add more layers of pavement to the newest section of 
the widening project in order to make the transition, which was their primary focus.  

  

Council Member Phillips asked about a recent incident that had occurred and requested 
that more barrels be placed strategically to keep folks from driving in construction areas 
they shouldn’t be.  He expressed his concerns with safety during the course of the project.  

  

Mr. Turner stated he was unaware of the incident but would check on the situation.  



  

Council Member Sue Sweeting extended her appreciation to Mr. Turner regarding the 
paving crew working the day after Thanksgiving. Mr. Turner stated that normally during 
this time of year asphalt plants were not working; however, with the urgency of this project 
they were still keeping them busy getting asphalt.  

  

Council Member Matheson asked about the status of Walls #37 and #38. Mr. Turner 
explained the placement of the walls and what needed to occur before they could be 
completed.   

  

Mayor Lawrence thanked Mr. Turner for his monthly update.  

  

CONSENT AGENDA 

  

Town Manager Scott Fogleman presented the following Consent Agenda items to Council 
for approval. 

  

1.    Tax Releases and Refunds  

Various tax adjustments over time become apparent and present themselves in the form 
of requests for releases (adjustments) and refunds. Five tax releases totaling $1,786.99 
and two tax refunds totaling $793.80 have been identified for Council approval. Tax 
Release #2014-02 – Exhibit A-1, Tax Release #2014-03 – Exhibit A-2, Tax Refund 
#2014-01 – Exhibit A-3, Tax Refund #2014-02 –  Exhibit A-4, Tax Release #2014-04 
– Exhibit A-5, Tax Release #2014-05 – Exhibit A-6, Tax Release #2014-06 –  Exhibit 
A-7  

  

2.    Section 125 Flexible Spending Account Resolution #2015-01 

The Federal Government has approved a $50 increase in the total allowable employee 
contribution to the health savings account from $2,500 to $2,550 effective January 1, 
2015. In order for the Town’s plan to incorporate this change, a resolution has been 



prepared for Council approval. Section 125 Flexible Spending Account Resolution 
#2015-01 – Exhibit B 

  

3.    Budget Ordinance Amendment to Account for Various Items 

Several business items requiring budget ordinance amendments have been consolidated 
for Council approval and include an unemployment reimbursement ($13,910), recognition 
of a donation from Ginny Stevens for the purchase of a display case at the Police 
Department ($2,000), recognition of a donation from the Blowing Rock Chamber 
Foundation for winter lights ($1,057), and the Blackberry Utility System purchase as 
approved at the Council meeting in December ($10,000). Budget Ordinance 
Amendment – Exhibit C 

  

4.    Resolution #2015-01 - To Support NC Clean Water Grant Request for the Middle 
Fork Greenway 

The Middle Fork Greenway Association (MFGA) has requested that the Town of Blowing 
Rock sponsor a grant request from the NC Clean Water Division in the amount of 
$171,300 to support construction of 1,935 feet to the greenway along the Chestnut Ridge 
property being developed by the Appalachian Regional Healthcare System. The MFGA 
has agreed to raise the funds necessary to provide the matching requirements and to 
perform the majority of the associated work. Resolution #2015-01 to Support NC Clean 
Water Grant Request for the Middle Fork Greenway – Exhibit D 

  

5.    Declaration of Surplus Items To Prepare For Sale on GovDeals 

Items to be declared surplus include two public works trucks being replaced this year, the 
old pool cover no longer being used, and various old chairs that are no longer needed.  
Once declared surplus, the items will be posted for sale online through the government 
sales website www.govdeals.com as has been done with items previously declared 
surplus by the Town of Blowing Rock.  

  

Council Member Sweeting made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as 
presented, seconded by Council Member Pickett. Unanimously approved.  

  

PUBLIC HEARINGS  

http://www.govdeals.com/


  

1.    Appalachian Ski Mountain Related Sign Ordinance Amendment #2015-02  

Planning Director Rothrock reported that on December 9, 2014, a conditional use permit 
for construction of a welcome center for Appalachian Ski Mountain on the corner of 
Highway 321 and Edmisten Road was approved by Council. He stated the proposed 
freestanding sign is currently under staff review and will require some code modification 
in order to be approved as submitted or with a similar design.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock noted with the historical and tourism related significance of 
Appalachian Ski Mountain and the need to direct traffic, the Applicant is requesting a 
change in the sign ordinance to allow an increase in overall sign height at the welcome 
center to the 18 feet above grade. The standard ground-mounted freestanding sign is 
limited to 6 feet above grade. Other tourism attractions in the area have freestanding 
signs between 18 feet and 28 feet in height, such as:  

  

x         The Blowing Rock – approximately 18 feet 

x         Tweetsie – approximately 23 feet 

x         Grandfather Mountain – approximately 28 feet 

  

The sign ordinance currently allows an increase in the overall height of a freestanding 
sign if the ground elevation is below the road elevation of Hwy. 321. The maximum sign 
structure height is limited to 10 feet above the road elevation and not more than 22 feet 
above the ground elevation.  Planning Director Rothrock advised that this provision of the 
ordinance applied to pole-mounted signs only. 

  

Planning Director Rothrock stated in the draft ordinance amendment, Appalachian Ski 
Mountain would be allowed to construct a ground-mounted sign up to 18 feet in height as 
long as landscaping is maintained at the base of the sign to a minimum height of 3 feet. 
Their signature color orange would be allowed on the sign as well.  

  



The sign design indicates a separation of 8 feet between the back of the sign panels to 
provide an angled view for display.  The maximum distance of sign panels in the draft 
ordinance is 10 feet.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock advised that during their regular meeting held on December 
18th, the Planning Board recommended to approve the draft ordinance with some 
modifications.   

  

Planning Director Rothrock explained this amendment to the sign ordinance would apply 
to Appalachian Ski Mountain only.  

  

Council Member Phillips asked Mr. Rothrock to explain how the Town would not be setting 
precedence if other businesses along that area wished to apply an amendment to the 
Town’s sign ordinance to construct an 18 foot sign as well. P lanning Director Rothrock 
gave a brief history on how staff decided to draft an ordinance to give Appalachian Ski 
Mountain special consideration.  Mr. Rothrock explained that a sign variance didn’t seem 
like the right path for approval since no hardship could be proven to meet the variance 
standards. However, their situation was unique, due to them being a large tourist 
destination in the area, a change to the sign ordinance could be done similar to other 
tourist attractions such as The Blowing Rock and what was formally known as The Farm 
House Restaurant. Council Member Phillips said he wanted to feel comfortable that we 
wouldn’t be going through this process again with a similar business.  

  

Council Member Phillips asked Mr. Rothrock if he had used the same template that had 
been used with the Blowing Rock many years ago.  Mr. Rothrock explained that The 
Blowing Rock Attraction sign was another unique situation due to it being grandfathered 
because it had existed before the Town’s sign ordinance.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock further explained that signs were not covered in the 
Conditional Use Permit process, they were usually approved administratively. In this 
unique situation, any significant change to the sign ordinance had to come before Council 
for approval.  

  



Council Member Matheson asked if Appalachian Regional Healthcare System could 
request an 18 foot sign as well.  Planning Director Rothrock advised that they could make 
a similar request and would have to go through the same process as Appalachian Ski 
Mountain (Planning Board and Council).  

  

Town Attorney Moseley explained when he and Mr. Rothrock had discussed this request, 
Appalachian Ski Mountain’s situation was unique due to them having a directional 
billboard for the past 45 years letting people know where they were located. However, 
with the changes in that area, the billboard would no longer be there and there was 
concern expressed by the applicant that potential customers would pass by the business 
if there was no sign of significant size.  He also stated with the speed limit being greater 
than 35 mph in that area, this would also add to the problem. Due to the unique 
characteristics of this request, Attorney Moseley didn’t think the Town would be setting 
precedence.  

  

Council Member Pickett asked for clarification regarding the ordinance being modified in 
areas where the speed limit exceeded 35 mph.  Planning Director Rothrock explained in 
these areas, the square footage of sign text and graphics could go from 35 square feet to 
45 square feet, and column signs could go from 40 square feet to 60 square feet. In 
addition, if the grade of the land was lower than road grade the height could also be 
increased. The height increase does not apply to this request because the land grade is 
level.  

  

Council Member Pickett stated that he had a problem with changing the ordinance for 
only one business since Blowing Rock was a tourist town. He thought there could 
potentially be other tourism businesses in the E.T.J. area as well. He felt it wouldn’t be 
fair to change it for one business.  

  

Council Member Yount commented this ordinance change could be looked at in the 
future.  

  

At this time, Mayor Lawrence asked if there were any members of the audience who 
wanted to speak regarding this issue.  Several people were sworn by the clerk. 

  



Appalachian Ski Mountain owner Brad Moretz was first to speak, stating that Appalachian 
Ski Mountain’s intent with this sign ordinance request was to construct a sharp, clean, 
tasteful sign that would enhance the area.  According to the Town’s ordinance a larger 
sign could have been constructed; however, they had designed a slightly smaller one 
which would be constructed from local elk stone.  The reason for their request for flexibility 
was due to the visibility of the sign for potential customers traveling at an approximate 
speed of 50 mph. Mr. Moretz also stated that 50 percent of their customers were coming 
from the south and would be looking over four lanes of traffic making it hard to see the 
sign. He also explained that traffic coming from Boone traveling at that speed would have 
approximately two seconds to read the sign due to the mountainside.  

  

Mr. Moretz commented the sign design was more architecturally interesting and 
distinctive and would be aimed toward traffic in order to see it more clearly. While some 
ski slopes in the area could be seen from the road, Appalachian Ski Mountain could not 
be seen.  Without signage, this could be very detrimental to their business.  

  

Mr. Moretz further explained that in 1961 before Appalachian Ski Mountain opened, there 
was one restaurant that stayed open in the winter time and now there were 26 restaurants 
open during the ski season.  As with lodging, in 1962 when their business first opened, 
there was one motel open in the winter and now there were approximately 28 lodging 
facilities within the Blowing Rock area open during the ski season. He also advised their 
business created many jobs and helped with the economy of the area.  

  

Mr. Moretz closed by stating having effective signage was an expensive yet solvable 
problem with a helping hand and expression of good-will from the Town.  

  

Council Member Pickett questioned the reasoning for an 18-foot sign. Mr. Moretz 
explained the sign needed to be seen above four lanes of traffic traveling at 50 mph and 
would have their business logo and the words “turn here”. He also advised the current 
billboard was approximately 288 square feet and the proposed sign was less than 20 
percent of that.  

  

Council Member Yount asked about the “Sale” sign that was posted on the billboard at 
times and if that would be allowed on the new sign.  Mr. Moretz advised that option would 
be eliminated; the sign would have one standard message at all times.  



  

Kent Tarbutton, a member of the TDA and owner of Chetola spoke in favor of the 
proposed sign. He advised that the TDA Board looked at the plans and discussed the 
design and found it to be very attractive.  He also agreed a large sign is needed in order 
for potential customers to see where the business is located while driving 50-55 mph.  Mr. 
Tarbutton also spoke regarding the economic boost that Appalachian Ski Mountain 
provides to the area and when their season is bad, it affects other businesses in the area 
as well. Mr. Tarbutton advised that the Town’s current ordinance would allow a 60 square 
foot pole mounted sign which would be much less attractive than what was being 
proposed. He urged Council to consider the request being made in order to keep this 
important tourist attraction and the jobs it created for the local economy.  

  

Council Member Pickett expressed that a pole-mounted sign could be very attractive with 
columns constructed from stone such as the elk stone being proposed.  

  

Business owner and resident Cobb Milner also spoke in favor of the proposed sign. He 
commented the sign was beautiful and Appalachian Ski Mountain was a business worthy 
of this consideration, a business that pre-dated the Town’s sign ordinance as well as the 
formation of the Extra-Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ) district. Mr. Milner spoke of the 
unfortunate situation of losing the current billboard.  He commented that a year-round 
sign would spark interest in visitors to come back in the off-season to visit this attraction. 
Mr. Milner also urged Council to figure out a way to allow this sign. 

  

Mr. Billy (Butch) Triplett spoke regarding Council’s concern for setting precedence if this 
request was granted.  He stated this was replacing a current billboard which was a very 
costly project and asked that Council give consideration to the request.  

  

Mr. Dick McDonald of the Timbercreek Property Owner’s Association (POA) stated the 
POA is unanimously in favor of the proposed sign. He advised that the residents in that 
area thought the sign’s appearance was beautiful and they were very appreciative of 
Appalachian Ski Mountain being good neighbors and going to such an expense to 
construct a sign of this magnitude.  

  

Business owners Lisa Stripling and Rob Dyer also expressed their support for the sign 
request. Mr. Dyer stated the sign was a work of art that the Town should be proud of. Ms. 



Stripling stated that she had a letter of support from their business partner, The Blowing 
Rock Ale House that she wished to share with everyone.   

  

Charles Hardin, Executive Director of the Blowing Rock Chamber of Commerce stated 
their Board of Directors was in unanimous favor of the Welcome Center and the sign due 
to the economic impact and jobs created by Appalachian Ski Mountain. He commented 
there are “attractions” and “attractors” and Appalachian Ski Mountain, Grandfather 
Mountain and Tweetsie Railroad were the “attractions” that brought people to the area 
who eat at the restaurants, stay at the motels, etc.; these businesses were the “attractors”. 
Mr. Hardin expressed the Chamber’s appreciation to these attractions and stated the 
proposed sign was superior to the billboard erected in 1969. 

  

Business owner, Debra McDowell spoke in support of the project and thought the sign 
would be an enhancement to the area and urged Council to support the project. 

  

Local realtor, Maurice Williams expressed his support for the project as well. He stated 
that Appalachian Ski Mountain brought a lot of real estate business to the area in the 
winter.  Mr. Williams commented that he thought the sign was architecturally beautiful 
and asked that Council show their support for this request.  

  

Council Member Yount asked that architect Larry Greene and David Harwood come 
forward to speak regarding the sign request.  

  

Mr. Greene stated while working on the sign design with Mr. Moretz, several variations 
had been talked about, but they had agreed upon this simple design so that people driving 
by could focus on the sign only.  

  

Planning Board member David Harwood stated he had dealt with the Town’s sign 
ordinance at length and when this project came before the Planning Board recently he 
was prepared to turn it down. However, after listening to Mr. Moretz and others, he felt in 
this particular situation, an amendment should be granted due to the economic impact 
this business had on Blowing Rock. He stated that looking at the resort as a whole, the 
signature logo and color was needed on both the building and the sign. Mr. Harwood 



sympathized with Council’s position regarding this project, but felt that sometimes 
legislating with the heart is needed.  

  

With no further comments, Council Member Pickett, seconded by Council Member 
Sweeting made a motion to close the public hearing. Council Member Pickett stated that 
he did not want anyone to think that he was against Appalachian Ski Mountain, but he 
was a rule follower.  He advised that changing the ordinance for one person bothered him 
because he wanted everyone to be treated as fairly as possible.  

  

Council Member Matheson agreed, stating that he felt other property in that area would 
be developed and he would like to see something in place that would be for everyone, 
not just one person.  

  

Council Member Sweeting commented that she did have a concern with the size of the 
monument sign. She thought it being 18 feet and the Welcome Center at 20 feet it was 
out of scale. She suggested that the applicant look at a design that would be more within 
the Town’s sign ordinance.  

  

Council Member Pickett asked how long it would take for a draft ordinance amendment 
to be completed.  Planning Director Rothrock advised that he needed direction from 
Council in order to move forward with any changes. Council inquired as to when the 
billboard was to come down.  Mr. Moretz stated at the end of the ski season it would be 
removed.  

  

Mayor Lawrence advised that a vote on the motion to close the public hearing was needed 
at this time.  Council voted unanimously to close the public hearing. 

  

Mayor Lawrence commented that nine (9) people had spoken in favor of the project during 
the public hearing.  

  

Council Member Pickett expressed his main concern was with the process of making an 
ordinance change for one person.  He felt that it would be helpful during future 



development if everyone knew what is allowed in the ETJ district and that everyone 
should be treated fairly. Council Member Pickett stated he was unsure if everyone 
realized how large the sign would be and gave the example of stacking 3 full-sized pick-
up trucks on top of one another and still the sign would still be taller.  

  

Council Member Phillips commented possibly a recommendation needed to go back 
before the Planning Board regarding the speed limit, etc.  

  

Council Member Yount asked for clarification as to what Council Member Pickett’s needs 
were regarding this project. Council Member Pickett stated he wanted everyone to be 
treated fairly and that he was not against the sign, even though it was rather large; 
however, he did have concerns with the process.  

  

Council Member Matheson agreed that an ordinance was needed that fit the needs for 
future development in that district.  

  

Mayor Lawrence interjected that the ordinance change was for Appalachian Ski Mountain 
only.  

  

Council Member Matheson stated the Town ordinance should be for everyone in that 
area, not one person.  Council Member Phillips agreed and commented that in his opinion, 
the sign overpowered the building and he would be inclined to vote against it. Council 
Member Phillips stated the Town needed to take control of the ETJ district because there 
would be future development in that area. He suggested the Planning Board review this 
issue and devise something that would take into account the factors in the ETJ area such 
as speed limit, etc.   

  

Council Member Phillips stated there could be a multitude of signs in that area. Planning 
Director Rothrock stated that most likely the businesses developed near the Chestnut 
Ridge project would be on one sign due to the lack of space.  He also stated the Planning 
Board could look at that section and propose changes that reflected the speed limit, 
square footage, etc. if that was what Council wanted them to do.  

  



Council Member Pickett advised that he had several people approach him who were not 
against Appalachian Ski Mountain at all, but they had issues with treating someone 
differently.  Mayor Lawrence stated those people were not present to speak during the 
public hearing.  Council Member Yount commented that Council was the public’s 
advocate. 

  

Mayor Lawrence also commented that Appalachian Ski Mountain had been in business 
for 50 years and had an impact on the local economy. He stated if the general ordinance 
was changed, everyone in that area could have a large sign.  

  

Council Member Phillips responded the Town had an ordinance for a reason; in order to 
have consistency for everyone.  He also commented approval of the request wasn’t 
immediately needed; there was sufficient time to develop an ordinance. 

  

Council Member Sweeting expressed that she had a problem with the size of the sign, it 
was too large. She felt with the Chestnut Ridge project, there would be other development 
in that area. She commented that she liked the design concept, but had a concern with 
the height of the sign.  

  

After further discussion, Commissioner Phillips made a motion to send the Appalachian 
Ski Mountain sign ordinance request back to the Planning Board for further 
review pertaining to areas where the speed limit exceeded 35 mph. The motion also 
pertained to ground based signs as well as column signs. The motion was seconded by 
Commissioner Pickett. Unanimously approved.  

  

  

SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR 

  

None 

  



Council Member Matheson made a motion to move into Closed Session pursuant to 
NCGS 143.318-11(a)(3) to consult with the Town Attorney, seconded by Council Member 
Sweeting. Unanimously approved.  

  

ADJOURN 

  

At 8:10 p.m., Council reentered their regular meeting and with no further business to 
discuss, the meeting was adjourned.  

  

  

MAYOR __________________________   ATTEST _________________________ 

                       J.B. Lawrence                                       Sharon Greene, Town Clerk 

  

  

ATTACHMENTS (01-13-15)  

Tax Release #2014-02 – Exhibit A-1, Tax Release #2014-03 – Exhibit A-2, Tax Refund # 
2014-01 – Exhibit A-3, Tax Refund #2014-02 –  Exhibit A-4, Tax Release # 2014-04 – 
Exhibit A-5, Tax Release # 2014-05 – Exhibit A-6, Tax Release #2014-06 –  Exhibit A-7  

SEE BELOW 

Section 125 Flexible Spending Account - Resolution #2015-01 – Exhibit B 

SEE BELOW 

Budget Ordinance Amendment #2015-01 – Exhibit C 

SEE BELOW 

Resolution to Support NC Clean Water Grant Request for the Middle Fork Greenway – 
Exhibit D 

SEE BELOW 
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